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SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL 
Local Council Award Scheme-Foundation
Tel 01553 671692
                             


              The Parish Office

Email: swpc@hotmail.co.uk                                                           24 Church Lane

South Wootton

Kings Lynn

PE30 3LJ
5th July 2017

Borough Council of Kings Lynn & West Norfolk

FAO: Mrs K Lawty – Planning Officer

Kings Court

Chapel Street

Kings Lynn

PE30 1EX

Dear Sir,
Bowbridge Development – Objections (2017) 
South Wootton Parish Council wishes to comment and raise objections to the proposed outline planning application by Bowbridge for 130 properties west of Nursery Lane. This development cannot be considered in isolation but must be viewed alongside the proposed adjacent development by Larkfleet for 450 properties, west of Hall Lane, as well as the combined 700 properties proposed by Camland and Clayland at Knight’s Hill. Taken together they represent an increase of 70% in the size of the village. The residents of South Wootton are determined to preserve the independent village identity and maintain its separateness from King’s Lynn (ref: Vision Statement and Objectives in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan). The impact of all this development will have a detrimental effect on the village character and infrastructure. 

These new developments will have a major impact on traffic movements in the village. Nursery Lane is a busy through route for traffic travelling from the Dersingham area and North Wootton into King’s Lynn. Consequently, this development, with the other developments mentioned above, will make a significant contribution to problems with traffic congestion along the main A148 route via Grimston Road, Low Road and Edward Benefer Way into King’s Lynn. A Traffic Survey carried out by the Parish Council in 2012 (the Traffic Impact Appraisal report (Bidwells) -  August 2012, which has previously been submitted to the Borough Council) showed that a number of junctions leading onto the main route to King’s Lynn are either close to capacity or already over capacity. Since then, traffic congestion into King’s Lynn has been getting steadily worse as highlighted by a number of Borough Councillors, who were quoted in the Lynn News, 13/1/2017, saying that ‘the feeling inside the town is that the transport in Lynn is dire’ These new developments will add to what is an already deteriorating situation.

The Parish Council requests that the Borough Council commission an independent review of the impact that these very large developments will have on the highways and infrastructure. 

We wish to make the following points regarding the Bowbridge development.

The Parish Council is pleased that the developer has taken note of our Neighbourhood Plan and set aside land for additional cemetery space. This should be gifted to the Parish Council in perpetuity for a nominal cost of £1.  However, we consider that the proposed number/density of properties is set too high. The layout plan shows a density of 32 dwellings per hectare (dph). This contrasts with the average density of approximately 16dph for existing residential areas in the village. The Borough Council has also suggested that 16dph is an appropriate average density level. We request that the density for this development is reduced to a level more in keeping with the openness and character of the village.(Ref: Policy H4, SW Neighbourhood Plan)

The Parish Council opposes and questions the need for a secondary access from the development into Meadow Road. The proposed link road will be providing two entry and exit points at Edward Benefer Way and Nursery Lane for access into and from the development. A third entry/exit point is not necessary. Meadow Road serves a mainly bungalow estate where the majority of residents are elderly. Also, part of the National Cycle Route No.1, which crosses Church Lane, is used by cyclists and pedestrians via Greenacre Close and Meadow Road to link up with its continuation along Nursery Lane. Parents regularly use the access from Greenacre Close to walk their children to the nearby Infant and Junior Schools. Any increase in traffic along Meadow Road would be detrimental to the health and safety of residents, cyclists, parents and children.

We note that the public right of way along the eastern boundary will be retained. However, for the reasons given above, it should not be interrupted by a road link to Meadow Road.

The outline layout appropriately shows that the residential properties will be in the Flood Zone 1 area and that the open space along the northern boundary is in Flood Zone 2/3 areas (ref: MTC Flood Risk Report). The Geodyne, Phase 1 Desk Study Report refers to the presence of shallow ground water. Drainage issues must be dealt with in a suitable manner. The MTC report shows the presence of two ponds/swales (Appendix 5 Map), one in the open space area and the other in the more south central part of the development, for dealing with excess surface water. The Parish has concerns that the latter pond is too close to the surrounding properties and could cause safety issues. It should be relocated to the Open Space away from the properties. The developer should be made responsible for the maintenance and safety of the ponds in perpetuity. It is important too that the sustainable drainage systems employed should be used to provide wildlife areas. (Ref: Policy E 2, SW Neighbourhood Plan)

We endorse the statement in the Lockhart Garratt Ecology Report which recommends that features including the initial hedgerows and associated scattered trees should be retained as they offer potential foraging, breeding and sheltering opportunities for a range of species. Note should be taken of the Tree Preservation Orders that are already in place. Trees for Bat roosts should also be protected. This is supportive of the Policies for the Environment outlined in Section 7.1 of the SW Neighbourhood Plan. As the Lockhart Garratt report was published in March 2016, notice should be taken of their recommendation for a qualified ecologist to check whether data needs updating if no development has occurred 12 months after the date of the report.  

Lockhart Garratt’s Wintering Bird Survey Report records that, within the area, there are 7 birds which are listed as globally threatened and 9 having unfavourable conservation status in Europe. Appropriate steps need to be taken to protect all the birds listed.  Local bird watchers have noted the presence of marsh harriers in the area and these should also be protected.

For reasons stated above, South Wootton Parish Council wishes to record its strong opposition to the scale of the development proposed by Bowbridge at the location west of Nursery Lane and would recommend that numbers are reduced to a more sustainable level.

Yours faithfully

D Price
David Price

Chairman of the Parish Council

